Shieldaig Community Council
Minutes of meeting Tuesday 6th November 2012  at 7pm

Present: Richard Munday (Chairman), Gerry Beard (Secretary), Viv Rollo, Irene George, Cllr Audrey Sinclair, 
PC Gary Taylor of the Northern Constabulary, Lochcarron beat.
Morvan Taylor (Highland Small Communities Housing Trust – HSCHT) 
7 members of the public.
Apologies from Gemma Livingstone (Treasurer), Cameron Taylor (who has tendered his resignation from the CC)
1. Minutes of the last meeting
Accepted as a record of the meeting
2. Matters arising

Aird path: VR (not present at the October meeting) expressed concern at the position taken by the CC to ‘oppose any upgrading of the path in the longer term to facilitate further residential development on the peninsula’. RM agreed that the crofters’ rights are important, and that as expressed it probably was an overstatement, and should read ‘the CC was also clear it would oppose a major upgrade of the path with the aim of facilitating significant development on the peninsula’. Concern about the implication of development on the Aird for traffic past the school remains.
Shieldaig Sports Association has a meeting scheduled for 8th November at which an amalgamation with the Village Association will be discussed. The CC will meet with them after a decision is made - GB to fix a date before Christmas with Pauline Stevenson and RM.
It was confirmed that the CC expressed support for the planning application mentioned (for a house NW of Hillside), only out of a community interest in the provision of, or permission for, housing for young people in the village. It was agreed that it was not appropriate for the CC to support or otherwise comment on applications that do not affect the community as a whole.

The CC would like to extend their condolences to the family of Steven Seel, whose body has been found since the last meeting.
3. Co-option of a new member of the CC

The resignation of Cameron creates a vacancy on the Council. Rules allow the co-option of a new member. Suggestions are invited of those who might be interested or contact from anyone willing to serve is welcomed.

4. Baile Shuas : development proposal by HSCHT

Morvan Taylor, from the Trust, described the new proposal for the remaining building plots at Baile Shuas (at present 2 self-build plots that have failed to sell).

The new scheme is called Rent to Buy. Successful applicants will enter into an agreement with the Trust to rent a home from them for 5 years, after which period they will be contracted to buy the home. They will be entitled to a ‘cash back’ of a proportion of the rent they have paid to go towards a deposit, the rest of the price of the home to be met by a mortgage in the usual way. The rent payable during the 5 years will be below market rent, though above the normal rent for an affordable home.
Applications are invited from the community – the first stage being an expression of interest, followed by completion of a questionnaire with personal details etc to allow the Trust to assess applicants’ suitability for the scheme. Successful applicants will have to demonstrate on entering the scheme that they will be able (ie have sufficient income) to raise a mortgage when the time comes to enter into ownership of the home. Successful applicants will be able to have a say in the type of home they would like. It may be that the site will eventually be designed to accommodate semi-detached or terraced houses, rather than the detached ones envisaged until now, to make the development more affordable for all parties concerned.

The re-selling of the homes will be subject to regulation (the Rural Housing Burden) to avoid exploitation of the funding, including a right for the Trust to buy back the house if it comes to a sale or transfer.

4 expressions of interest from Shieldaig are currently progressing to the assessment stage, but more are invited.

Locally sites in Lochcarron, Kishorn and this one in Shieldaig are likely to feature in the Rent to Buy project. Other sites are being considered across the Highland region.
Albyn Housing are not currently in a position to build more affordable homes for rent on the site.
A leaflet is available from the Trust tel 01463 233549 or e-mail info@hscht.co.uk
IG undertook to deliver leaflets in the CC area.

5. Kinloch Woodlands Charitable Trust

There has been some progress on selecting a location for the cattle grids that will be necessary if the scheme goes ahead. But the fundamental agreement with the 2 land owners other than the Kinloch Trust is not likely to progress before Christmas. Further discussion of the scheme will be on the agenda for the first CC meeting in 2013.

The Trust AGM takes place on 17th November. VR agreed to attend on behalf of the community, to take a decision later whether to become the CC representative on the board of trustees in place of Cameron Taylor.

6. Finance report

In her absence Gemma had submitted an up-to-date statement of account.

£4000 has been received from SNH towards the Sea Eagle Project, the balance for which now stands at £6851.39 (see update on the project below).

The CC has previously agreed a donation of £500 to the Sports Association, which has agreed to take over the management of the football field. Payment of the sum will occur after the forthcoming directors’ meeting of the Association and the Village Association on 17th November.
The CC notes that the Crofters have generously donated £500 to the Sports Association towards the management of the Sports Court.

Alistair Taylor has asked that the proposed gift to him for auditing the CC accounts be redirected as a donation to the Village Association – a £30 cheque therefore to be submitted to them. The CC extends their appreciation to Alistair on behalf of the community for the gesture.

7. Update: Celtman Triathlon

The organisers would prefer on the grounds of cost not to ask for an official road closure for the 2013 event, and have asked for community support for an informal access arrangement, with part of the village to be closed to traffic either from 3am – 8am or alternatively 9pm – 8am. The CC supported an informal arrangement in principle. Further discussion will be scheduled to finalise the details.
Update: Scottish Water – on-going works

The river works are now complete.

The works on the intake are progressing, with completion expected by the end of the year.

Re complaints about water quality, in particular an unpleasant taste to the water: Gerry has been in contact with Scottish Water, who have undertaken to monitor the quality, but not otherwise act at present. Members of the public are encouraged by the CC to contact SW direct to report their dissatisfaction: phone number 0845 601 8855 

Update: Pontoon
Installation is still expected to be in January.

The CC would like to thank the HC Ward 6 Councillors for money received from their Discretionary Budget.

Update: Information Booklet

This is going well. A planning meeting is lined up for next week. The CC has been asked to provide a Forward: RM to write a draft and circulate it; comments welcome.

Update: Sea Eagle project

No new camera is to be installed on the island by the RSPB until after the nesting season next spring. The new camera will be smaller than the last one.

Alice MacLennan is to arrange a new meeting of the steering group. 

Funding is in the CC account sufficient to meet our agreed contribution to the costs. 
A point was raised by a member of the community present that, in view of the community contribution and difficulties and changes occurring within the project, details of project income and expenditure should be requested of the RSPB, who are managing it overall. RM responded that the agreement in place between the parties (drawn up and agreed, but not yet signed) makes the roles and responsibilities of the 3 parties involved – Shieldaig community, RSPB, and the National Trust - very clear, including the financial contribution from each. He thinks the finances are adequately transparent and provided a table of figures (appended). In summary contributions are as follows: RSPB £8000, NT £7640, local community £3400 (of which £1000 has been paid, the rest available when required in our account). Alice MacLennan emphasised how much has also been provided in kind by the community.
8. Correspondence

RM has written to the Boundaries Commission, objecting to the proposal that the new Westminster Constituency boundary splits the Applecross Peninsula in half. An acknowledgement has been received.

Cllr Sinclair informed the meeting that the HC has resubmitted their proposal, with an alignment of the boundary that retains the whole of the peninsula in the same constituency, though there are implications for other parts of the constituency as it exists at present.
9.  Planning

SSC Inverbain feedbarge noise levels: Gerry has established from HC Environmental Health officers that if noise can be heard inside one’s home, one has grounds for complaint, but not otherwise. The public are advised to contact Environmental Health individually – contact Nick Thornton, tel 01349 868436 e-mail nick.thornton@highland.gov.uk 

There have been no planning applications for the CC area since the last meeting.

It was agreed, in order to provide the community with timely notice of local planning applications and enable the individual responses to the HC that the planning system is designed to allow, that the CC planning contact, currently IG, will on receipt of the weekly information from the HC put a notice on the village notice board giving notice of all applications on the list that fall within the CC area. All applications will also be listed in the CC minutes for the following meeting, including those on which the CC does not think it appropriate to comment.

10. Police report for October (Beat report for the Lochcarron beat, including Shieldaig)
There have been 28 calls, 6 less than the same time last year:
These included the report of 3 crimes:


· the passing of a counterfeit £20 note in Lochcarron. The public are asked to report any further suspect notes so that any patterns in the crime can be identified. The bank should reimburse victims for any counterfeit currency

· a dog owner in Lochcarron cautioned after allowing his uncontrolled dog to attack another on a lead

· a Breach of the Peace in Kishorn

2 road accidents, including a fatal crash of a motorcycle at the junction of the A896 and the road to Kinloch Damh.
GB is to e-mail PC Taylor with the date of the next meeting.

11. AOCB

Cllr Sinclair outlined changes to the organisation of and responsibilities for some NHS adult, and children and family, services in the Highland region, which will benefit Wester Ross residents by covering gaps in the present provision. The Community Health Partnership is being replaced by a ‘District Partnership’ covering the area from Achiltibuie to Skye. There is a new Public Partnership Forum meeting shortly – Claire Munday confirmed that the local Community Car Scheme co-ordinator is attending the meeting so at least the local community will be represented.

The closure of the public toilets in winter was discussed. All present agreed that it was not ideal as the village receives passing visitors at all times of year, but with the risk of frost damage to the pipes was probably at present realistic. It was noted that the CC itself cannot take on responsibility for the toilets, but that a Community Company could. Further discussion was shelved until a later meeting. However a request was made that they be re-opened in time for Easter (in March next year). Cllr Sinclair to convey the request to HC. Ann Barton to research into eco-friendly composting toilets, which it was noted do not require a frost-vulnerable water supply.  It was also noted that the public are now largely willing to pay a small sum for good public facilities, and this may be a way of funding year round provision at some time in the future. 
The campsite is now closed.

The bus service previously provided by Skyeways is still available though now provided by another firm.

The village website: it was confirmed that we have paid the fee for the domain name, and that Calico (web hosts) accept that we have paid. However Ann Barton reported that the ‘Gold Standard’ page set-up is not available to us (post meeting note – in July it was agreed we would pay the extra £25 to keep the Gold Standard set-up. Ann has spoken to GB who is going to pay for this upgrade). Ann to liaise with GL re division of labour on the upkeep of the website, and report back at the next meeting. Thanks to Ann for her help.
Celebration of 50 years of the Balgy Road: Claire Munday and Alice MacLennan reported that they are working on a series of joint events and an exhibition with Torridon. The CC thanked them accordingly. 

The meeting closed at 9.15pm.

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 4th December at 7pm

